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EDITOR RAMBLINGS 

Members, 

June was a very big month. A few finals were played, we held our Presentation Day and the 

club continues to attract new members. 

There are no club championship events in July but the Zone games will be commencing so 

good luck to all teams who have entered. 

 

Cheers, 

Dennis Crouch 

Rambler Editor 

 

 

NOTICE TO MEMBERS 

THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE CAMDEN MEN’S BOWLING CLUB WILL BE 
HELD ON SUNDAY AUGUST 18TH UPSTAIRS AT SPORTIES COMMENCING AT 9am 

Business of the meeting will be to ELECT OFFICERS, RECEIVE REPORTS, DISCUSS THE 
FOLLOWING NOTICE OF MOTION: 

That the Camden Men’s Bowling Club and the Camden Women’s Bowling Club 
progress towards a unified club with both Clubs operating for a two-year trial 
period of research under an Executive Board to be elected at the AGM, as detailed 
in the information presented to members on 26th of May 2024 

 Any further Notices of Motion must be in the hands of the Secretary by 14th July 2024. 
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THANK YOU TO MAJOR SPONSORS 
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AROUND THE GREENS 

MINOR AND “C” SINGLES 

The finals of the Minor Singles between Corey Eason and Shane Woods was a cracker. 

Nothing separated the two in a game which saw some great bowls. Corey came home the 

winner. Congratulations to both bowlers. 

 

 

In the “C” singles final, John Richardson was a bolter out of the blocks leading by 11 shots. 

However, a dogged Matt Jones came back to take the trophy. Congrats to both players 
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SENIOR SINGLES 

Another very good game was played on finals day between Rick Staats and Michael Ryles. 

Rick managed to get the gong so congratulations to 3 beers. 

 

 

 

 

MINOR PAIRS 

 

Congratulations to Kerry Lowe and Gary Pauley in winning the Minor Pairs for 2023/24. They were a 

long way behind Rob Brennan and Bruce Redman but managed to pull something out of the bag to 

come home winners. 
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WISEMAN’S PARK 

 

Great representation as always from our club at Wiseman’s Park this month. 3 teams in the 4's 
tournament on Sunday and 5 teams turned out for the over 50's pairs. 
Steve Laker, Mick X and Pinko, Jonesy both finished with three wins to finish 9th and 10th 
overall. 
Our new "young guns" played some fantastic bowls. 
What a great weekend. 
 
 

MEMORIAL AND PRESENTATION DAY 
 
The day started out looking pretty bad weather-wise but soon cleared up and a pretty good 
roll up of bowlers enjoyed two games of bowls, all played in good spirit. 
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1ST, 2ND AND THIRD PRIZES 

Congratulations to Ash Beadel – well deserved “Bowler of the Year”. Corey Eason won the 

“Rookie of the Year” and Mike Ryles received the President’s Award. 

Congratulations to all the other event winners.  

                   

 

 

PENNANT MANAGERS 
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GARDEN GURUS 

 

MEW MEMBERS 

                      

Welcome to our new members Lincoln McLaren and Harrison Jones. 

                   

Two more new members, Steve Martin and Scott Reynolds. 
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Big Kev’s new bowls shoes. 

 

             

 

You may have noticed the great new scoreboards, pegs and rink numbers. There are more 

new pegs and rinks numbers coming. 

The drink stands have been restored. Please note that these are not garbage bins. During 

restoration I had to remove chewing gum, bowls stickers, tissues, etc. Gross. 

 

--------------------------///--------------------------- 

 

I was too cold 

in those other 

shoes. 
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MEMBER PROFILE – ALEX MATHESON 

Alex Matheson was born at Ingleburn where his father was stationed in the army. 

Upon his discharge the family moved to Canley Vale then Glenfield where Alex attended 

Hurlstone Agricultural High School. As a junior he played Rugby League but switched to 

Union in high school. Alex loved his cricket playing for Campbelltown in the lower grades, 

his team winning several competitions. In his final year at school, he was a member of the 

First-Grade team which won the State Knockout Championship taking home the Waratah 

Shield.  

Despite his agricultural school background his first job was in the Commonwealth 

Bank at Campbelltown where, in two and a half years, he worked his way up to No. 1 teller. 

He was in that position when decimal currency was introduced on the 14th February 1966. 

Even though this was an interesting and challenging time in banking the young teller changed 

jobs to join a local building company Winton Bros and was taught to be a Building Estimator 

and Quantity Surveyor. The brothers were tough teachers but gave him a good grounding in 

the vocation as this was to be his work until retiring years later as the National Purchasing 

Manager for the Clarendon Homes Group. 

Alex has had a lifelong interest in junior sport which started at the Camden Little 

Athletic Club when his three children began their sporting careers there. He became the club 

coach specialising in the throws (Shot Put, Discus and Hammer) and went on to become a 

level 2 National Throws Coach. He had the pleasure to coach many youngsters to State and 

National Championships with Bronwyn Eagles winning Silver in the hammer throw at the 

Manchester UK Commonwealth Games. She also won six Australian Championships and a 

Bronze Medal at the World Championships.  

After 14 years he was awarded Life Membership of the Camden Athletic Club as well 

as the Sydney Southwest Athletic Zone. 

In his own athletic career, he competed in Shot Put and Discus. He participated at the 

National Veteran Championships in Adelaide 45-49 Age group coming 4th in both events, but 

that was many years ago. 

In company with his wife June, and at the insistence of his neighbours Ron and Lucy 

Russell he took up lawn bowls in December 2010. Ron introduced them to then club coach 

Karl Szynal who was a great inspiration to both players and introduced them to “Trific 

Tuesday” with Les and Carol Wilson who were very welcoming.  

Alex enjoyed his lawn bowls, but competition success has been very limited. He lives 

in eternal hope and continues to enter championships. In company with Jane Conlan and Ian 

Couper he won the Kevin Lawler Triples many years ago and was a member of the Zone 5 

Grade 7 Pennant winning team with a great bunch of guys. They didn’t do too well at the 

State Finals but enjoyed the experience. And that is what it’s all about. He has been runner up 

a number of times in the Handicap Pairs and the Minor Pairs, but wins have been limited. His 

most notable achievement has been to play the game to the best of his ability, to enjoy both 

the game and the company of his fellow players.  
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Alex has worked with young people most of his life starting with junior cricket teams, 

soccer teams then moving on to the Camden Athletic teams and now lawn bowls teams. He 

has coached Junior bowlers who have gone on to join bigger clubs and had greater success 

including his granddaughter, Mia Hotson who won the State Junior Singles twice and 

currently leads for Karen Murphy in Cabramatta’s number one side. Brianna Smith became 

the World U25 Champion and played for the Jackaroos. Camden’s current Men’s Singles 

Champion Josh Lord also started his career under Alex’s tutelage. 

Alex and his wife June have travelled as far as Melbourne and the Gold Coast in 

support of his proteges. He has taken teams to Dubbo, Warilla and many other clubs near and 

far to compete at state competitions.  

Following up on his commitment to junior sport he volunteered as the Southern 

Tablelands Junior Coordinator. After the merger with Nepean District, he became the Zone 5 

Junior Coordinator and continued in that position for nine years. In his final year there, his 

team made it all the way to second place in the State.  

On a local level Alex served on Camden Club Board as Junior coordinator for ten 

years, Secretary for two years and then President for two years. These were difficult times 

with floods, Covid and conflict with the Sports Club. Alex believes we are a lucky club due 

to our strong board, quality of our greens (thanks to greenkeeper Tod Hayward) and most 

importantly our members. We are an inclusive club, and he has tried to follow these 

principals with social bowls, particularly Trific Tuesdays and Fabulous Fridays. He considers 

that we have a great club, and it is a wonderful place to meet people both on and off the 

green. 

 

By The Scribbler 
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Winning At Lawn Bowls - What Does It Really 
Take? 

 

FUNDAMENTALS TO WINNING AT LAWN BOWLS
 

 MASTER THE DELIVERY 

A consistent delivery is fundamental to any success.  Deliveries come in 

all shapes and sizes, however the key points to a solid and reliable 

delivery include.... aiming/stance, grip, timing and release point. 

UNDERSTAND THE GREEN 

Paying attention and understanding the characteristics of the green can 

significantly improve your chances of not only successfully playing the 

'right' shot but also assisting in your strategic play and the final 

outcome of the game. 

ABILITY TO PLAY A RANGE OF SHOTS 

You do not have to master every type of shot, but not being able to play 

both forehand and backhand shots, or have an up-shot or drive shot in 

your locker will only lead to limiting your strategy and game play. 

PURPOSEFUL PRACTICE 

Purposeful practice is seen as a key component for achieving high 

levels of a particular skill.  Being deliberate and focused in your efforts 
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during practice will accelerate improvements, however the most 

important part of purposeful practice is the 'feedback', and utilising 

scoring systems to understand your strengths and weaknesses. 

READING THE HEAD 

Another essential skill in being able to win is the ability to 'Read a Head' 

- What is 'reading the head?' Fundamentally it is assessing the position 

of the bowls and planning your own shots accordingly.  This is also 

done with the state of the game in mind.  ie.  Score line and/or 

momentum and how the head may change with each player's delivery. 

PLAY STRATEGICALLY 

Trying to get 'the' shot every time with every bowl is not necessarily the 

key to winning.  Strategic play is positioning bowls, the jack and the mat 

to gain an advantage over your opponent.  This advantage gained bowl 

after bowl will ultimately lead to multiple shots scored and minimal 

shots conceded. 

STAY FOCUSED 

Focus only on your bowl you are about to play and learn to let go of 

mistakes.  Staying relaxed, and maintaining focus even during 

challenging situations (lucky shots against you) is a skill all elite bowlers 

hold and consistent winners excel in. 

COMMUNICATE WITH YOUR TEAM 

In team games, being inclusive and communicating with all team mates 

is vital, generating support and encouragement along with 

accountability to the rest of the team.  A strong team is a cohesive one 

and fostering a sense of unity and shared purpose can be portrayed 

through clear communication. 

KNOW THE RULES AND CONDITIONS OF PLAY 

Understanding COP (Conditions of Play) prior to the start of a game 

may seem a simple task, however we have all seen and heard many 
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players question the COP during the game. ie Does the jack get re-

spotted? How many ends are we playing? Is it two bowls? Being unclear 

on COP during a game will only lead to a loss of focus and game 

performance when focus should be clearly on the bowl you are about 

to play. 

  
'You were born to win, but to be a winner you must plan to win, 

prepare to win, and expect to win.' 

   (Compliments of the Bowls Academy) 

 

 

 

WHO REMEMBERS THESE ADS? 
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HOUSES IN THE LOS ANGELES HILLS 
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1959 the X-15, the fastest plane in US history. 

The X-15 is a famous and significant part of aviation history known as the North American 
rocket-powered research aircraft that closed the gap between manned flight within the 
atmosphere and manned flight to outer space. In the joint X-15 hypersonic research 
program that NASA conducted with the Air Force, the Navy, and North American Aviation, 
the purpose of the aircraft was to fly high and fast, testing the machine and subjecting pilots 
to conditions that future astronauts would face. The aircraft made the first manned flights 
to the edge of space and was the world’s first piloted aircraft to reach hypersonic speeds. 
Three X-15s were built, they made 199 flights between 1959-1968. The X-15 became the 
first winged aircraft to attain hypersonic speeds, the velocities of Mach 4, 5, and 6 (four, 
five, and six times the speed of sound, 761.2 mph/1,225 kph). Except for number two X-15 
modified as the X-15A-2, the X-15s were roughly 50 feet (15 meters) long, with a 22-feet 
(6.7 meters) wingspan. The wedge-shaped vertical tail was 13 feet (3.9 meters) high. 
Although the number two aircraft was later modified, the basic X-15 was a single-seat, mid-
wing monoplane designed to explore the areas of high aerodynamic heating rates, stability 
and control, physiological phenomena, and other problems relating to hypersonic flight. The 
outer skin of the X-15 consisted of a nickel-chrome alloy called Inconel X, employed in a 
heat sink structure to withstand the results of aerodynamic heating when the aircraft was 
flying within the atmosphere. The cabin was made of aluminium and was isolated from the 
outside to keep it cool. The early flights of the aircraft, the X-15 initially flew with two XLR-
11 engines, producing a thrust of 16,380 lbs (72,861 newtons). Once the XLR-99 was 
installed, the thrust became 57,000 lbs (253,548 newtons). Because of the large fuel 
consumption of its rocket engine, the X-15 was air-launched from a B-52 aircraft at about 
45,000 feet (13.7 km) and speeds upward of 500 mph (800 kph). Once its powerful rocket 
ignited, the X-15 streaked upward to the limits of the atmosphere, then glided unpowered 
to land on a dry lake bed. Its typical flights lasted about 10 minutes. There were 10 other 
pilots in the program for a total of 12: five from NASA, including Neil Armstrong, who later 
became the first man to walk on the moon, five from the Air Force, one from the Navy, and 
one, Crossfield, from North American. The information gathered from the highly successful 
X-15 program contributed to the development of the Mercury, Gemini, and Apollo piloted 
spaceflight programs as well as the Space Shuttle program. 



21 

 

 

 

 



22 

 

 

 

 

 

The “world’s first cruise liner” was designed by Archimedes. The world’s first colossal ship, 

not unlike a modern cruise liner in form and function, was designed and built by the 

ancient Greek mathematician Archimedes. The massive sea vessel was constructed in the 

third century BC and was commissioned by Hiero II of Syracuse, the last Hellenistic (Greek) 

monarch of Sicily. 
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How about this for something different. A filling station built in 1931, Powell Tennessee. I 

visited this a couple of years ago and was glad to see it's been placed on the national 

register of historic places. 
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THE HENRY O STUDLEY TOOL CHEST 
 
The Henry O. Studley tool chest is a remarkable piece of craftsmanship and engineering that 
has captivated the attention of tool enthusiasts and woodworkers for decades. It is 
considered one of the most intricate and beautifully designed tool chests ever created. 
Henry O. Studley, a piano and organ maker from Quincy, Massachusetts, crafted this 
extraordinary tool chest in the late 19th century. The chest is a masterpiece of organization 
and efficiency, designed to hold a vast array of tools in a compact and visually stunning 
manner. 
The tool chest measures approximately 39 inches tall, 18 inches wide, and 9 inches deep 
when closed. It is made primarily of mahogany, with intricate inlays of ebony, ivory, mother-
of-pearl, and various other exotic woods. The exterior of the chest is adorned with ornate 
carvings and decorative elements, showcasing Studley's attention to detail and artistic flair. 
What makes the Studley tool chest truly remarkable is its interior. When opened, the chest 
reveals a meticulously arranged collection of over 250 tools, all neatly organized and 
secured in custom-made holders and compartments. The tools include a wide range of hand 
tools, measuring instruments, and even musical instruments such as a violin and a flute. 
The interior of the chest is a symphony of precision and efficiency. Every tool has its 
designated place, and each tool holder is carefully designed to maximize space and 
accessibility. Studley ingeniously incorporated hinges, pivots, and sliding mechanisms to 
allow the tools to be easily accessed and displayed when the chest is opened. 
The tool chest also features a fold-out workbench, complete with a vice and tool storage 
compartments. This portable workbench allows Studley to work on his projects wherever he 
went, making it a versatile and practical addition to the already impressive tool chest. 
The craftsmanship and attention to detail exhibited in the Studley tool chest are truly awe-
inspiring. It is a testament to the skill and dedication of Henry O. Studley as a craftsman and 
artist. The chest has become an iconic symbol of excellence in woodworking and a source of 
inspiration for generations of craftsmen. 
Today, the Studley tool chest is housed in the collection of the Smithsonian Institution's 
National Museum of American History. It is often displayed as a testament to the ingenuity 
and artistry of craftsmen from the past and continues to inspire and amaze those who have 
the opportunity to see it in person. 
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THE VICTA LAWN MOWER STORY 
 

 

 
 
 

Mervyn Victor Richardson ( (1893–1972) 
 
In the 1920s Mervyn worked as a motorcar salesman. In 1927 he designed the Austin 
'Wasp', a sporty, duck-tailed, coupé body for the locally assembled Austin 7 car. 
Undeterred by previous failures, he set up New South Wales Motors Ltd and opened a 
showroom in William Street, Sydney. This venture gave him his first taste of success and 
financial security, but the business did not survive the Depression. 
 
By the early 1930s Mervyn, Vera and their baby son Garry were reduced to living in a 
single room at North Strathfield. Mervyn regularly walked to the city in search of work 
and eventually became a travelling salesman for the Gold Star Coupon Co. To 
supplement his income, he studied logarithmic scales so that he could calibrate (by 
hand) and sell slide-rules. 

A new job as an engineering salesman led to improved circumstances. In 1941 the 
family moved to a house in Bray Street, Concord, that Richardson had designed. When 
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Garry started (1948) a lawn-mowing business during university vacations, his father 
made two complex reel-type mowers to help him. Driven by the desire to succeed again, 
Mervyn continued to build lawnmowers in his backyard workshop and registered the 
name Victa Mowers in mid-1950. Over the next two years he built and sold sixty reel-
type mowers, powered by imported Villiers two-stroke engines. 
 
In 1948 Richardson had watched a public demonstration of the 'Mowhall' rotary-blade 
lawnmower, which required two people to push and pull it over long grass and was 
never a commercial success. In August 1952 he hit upon the idea of putting a Villiers 
engine on its side to drive a set of rotating blades. Within a few hours he had assembled 
the prototype of the Victa rotary lawnmower from scrap metal, billy-cart wheels, and a 
jam tin used as a petrol tank. To his family's amazement the contraption cut fine grass 
with precision and yet could plough through long grass and weeds. 

Within three months thirty mowers had been sold. Burgeoning suburbs created an 
astonishing demand for the lightweight lawnmower which could turn backyards that 
had once been cow pastures or bush into civilized swathes of lawn. On Friday 13 
February 1953 Richardson gave up his job and became full-time manager of Victa 
Mowers Pty Ltd. By 1958 the company had moved to a new factory at Milperra and its 
3000 employees were building 143,000 mowers a year for export to 28 countries. In the 
1960s Victa diversified: in addition to lawnmowers, the firm manufactured the 'red 
phone' (a private payphone system installed in shops and clubs), the Victa Airtourer (a 
light aircraft) and, for a short time, Victa project homes. 

Richardson enjoyed the fame and trappings of life as a 'self-made' millionaire. He 
indulged in sports cars and ballroom dancing, yet still took a cut lunch in a paper bag to 
work each day. His life was the subject of a number of articles in popular magazines. At 
Pittwater he delighted in showing off the amphibious-aircraft hangar and boatshed of 
his ultra-modern house, Kumale, designed by the architect Peter Muller. 

During the early 1960s Garry Richardson played an increasingly important role in the 
company and succeeded Mervyn as chairman in 1965. The company was sold to the 
Sunbeam Corporation Ltd in 1970. Survived by his wife and their son, Mervyn 
Richardson died on 31 December 1972 at St Luke's Hospital, Darlinghurst, and was 
cremated with Anglican rites. In 1994 the factory moved to Campsie, where the seven 
millionth Victa lawnmower was built in 1997. The Richardson radial aero-engine and 
the Victa prototype lawnmower (1952) are housed in the Powerhouse Museum. 
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DAD JOKES  
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